Regular Town Council Meeting

October 25, 2016

______________________________________________________________________
REGULAR TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
MINUTES

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 25, 2016
       7:00 P.M.
Call to Order and Roll Call:  Mayor Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer called to order the Regular Town Council Meeting at 7:00 p.m.  Present were Mayor Fischer in Chair, Vice-Mayor Joseph M. Flagello, Council Member Robert Gottlieb, Stella Gaddy and Woodrow (Woody) Gorbach were absent with notice.  Also present were Town Manager Bogdan (Bob) Vitas Jr., Town Clerk/Assistant to Town Manager Maylee De Jesus, Town Attorney Bradley W. Biggs, Chief Carl Webb, Commander Robert A Rizzotto, and Town residents.
Pledge of Allegiance:   The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Dennis Aten, resident at South Palm Resident (3500).
Approval of Agenda:  
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve the Agenda.  Upon vote, motion passed 3-0. 
Approval of Minutes:
· First Budget Hearing – September 8, 2016
A motion was made by Council Member Gottlieb and seconded by Mayor Fischer to approve the First Budget Hearing Minutes of September 8, 2016.  Upon vote, motion passed 3-0.

· Final Budget Hearing – September 15, 2016
A motion was made by Council Member Gottlieb and seconded by Vice-Mayor Flagello to approve the Final Budget Hearing Minutes of September 15, 2016.  Upon vote, motion passed 3-0.

· Regular Town Council Meeting – September 20, 2016
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve the Regular Town Council Meeting Minutes of September 20, 2016.  Upon vote, motion passed 3-0. 
Correspondence and Communication:
· GFOA Award for Excellence in Financial Reporting
Town Manager Vitas explained how the Town has been receiving this award for several years.  He read the news release given to the Town, and thanked everyone involved.
Ordinances - None
Resolutions - None
Other Business:
· Certificate of Appreciation
· Lucille Flagello – C.A.A.B.
Mayor Fischer presented and read the Certificate of Appreciation to CAAB Co-Chairperson Lucille Flagello for all her great efforts with CAAB.  
Ms. Flagello thanked everyone for her Certificate.
Financials:

· September Unaudited Financial Statements will be provided at the meeting
A motion was made by Council Member Gottlieb and seconded by Vice-Mayor Flagello to approve the September 2016 Unaudited Financial Statements, as presented.  Upon vote, motion passed 3-0.
Reports of Town Officials:
· Town Manager

· Architectural/Engineering Services Project Update
· Introduction of Steven Knight, Project Architect

Town Manager Vitas introduced Steven Knight, Architect, who will be working on Town Hall.  
Mr. Knight thanked the Town Council for his selection, and discussed how excited he is to work with Town Staff and Council Members.  He described his past experience, his strategy, and looks forward to, if any, challenges that are offered.  
Vice-Mayor Flagello reported how excited he was with the project and Mr. Knight’s enthusiasm.  He further stated that he has a conflict for the meeting on November 10th, but will be available via telephone or can meet another day and time, in person.  
Mr. Knight stated that there will be plenty of opportunities to meet with Town Council.
Council Member Gottlieb stated that South Palm Beach was a “jewel” of a small town, and that this will be an awarding-winning project 

Mayor Fischer commented that Town Hall needs to expand, and that she was looking forward to meeting with Mr. Knight also.
· Town Clerk
· November and December Council Meeting Date Change
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve changes for the months of November and December Council Meetings, due to the holiday season: Tuesday, November 15th at 7:00 p.m. and Tuesday, December 20th at 7:00 p.m.  Upon vote, motion passed 3-0.
· Police Department

· Activity Report for September 2016
Chief Webb reported that the Activity Report for September 2016 is on file.  
· Hurricane Matthew Assessment Report

Chief Webb described the complete rundown of Hurricane Matthew.  He complimented Town Manager Vitas on his efforts.  Chief Webb detailed the “flash” reports he continuously received from Palm Beach County.  He commented on how lucky the Town was, and how prepared his Staff was.  He stated he was very disappointed with some residents not leaving the island.  Chief Webb described the dangerous wires that came down during the storm, and explained that within one hour, Florida Power and Light (FPL) arrived in Town to deal with the issue. He described his Hurricane Report that was compiled for this event.  Chief Webb commended his Police Officers for all their great efforts during the storm.
Vice-Mayor Flagello stated that he thought that the media hyped the storm, but he explained how the little hike north saved us. 
Chief Webb described how the ocean started to surge, but backed up when the storm moved away.  He also addressed past hurricane water situations.
Town Manager Vitas described the flood plan in the Town of South Palm Beach.  He also discussed the flood maps that are available for all to review with regard to surges. 
Chief Webb stated that it is very nerve wracking for everyone.
Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed the tornadoes that came through with the hurricanes just south of the Town of South Palm Beach, a few years ago.
· Town Attorney 
Town Attorney Biggs described the Code Enforcement Meeting for Dune Deck (3610) held earlier in the day.
· Building Official

· Report on Building Permits issued through September 2016
Report on Building Permits issued through September 2016 is on file.
Town Manager Vitas reported on the totals of Building Permits and their revenues issued this year and last year.
Board and Committee Reports:
CAAB Co-Chairperson Kelly Caldwell reported on her experience with the storm, and commended the Police Officers on their efforts.  She stated that the Charter will remain the same.  Ms. Caldwell discussed how busy the calendar will be during season, and how Co-Chairperson Flagello will be resigning her position shortly.  She recognized Elvadianne Culbertson, Newsletter Chairperson for her great efforts.  Ms. Caldwell discussed CAAB’s issues with regard to the impending Car Show, on February 11, 2017.  She reported that unfortunately CAAB voted down the Car Show Event.  Ms. Caldwell stated that it was suggested that a free barbeque (BBQ) for Memorial Day would be more appropriate for a CAAB event.  Ms. Caldwell thanked Mayor Fischer for her Yoga Class success.
Town Manager Vitas stated that funds were appropriated already for the Car Show to happen.

Mayor Fischer discussed how the Town of Lake Clarke Shores holds a BBQ and a small Car Show which is very successful.  She also stated that she would like to see CAAB and Town Council come together with an event to please everyone.

Council Member Gottlieb suggested CAAB Members meet with Town Manager Vitas for further discussion and a solution.  He also requested that an update be given at the next Council Meeting.
Vice-Mayor Flagello clarified that Co-Chairperson Flagello did not abandon CAAB, and that she will still be a CAAB Member.  He continued that monies were appropriated for a Car Show, and it should come out of the budget, if it is not held.  Vice-Mayor Flagello also stated that the Car Show was Council Member Gorbach’s “baby”, and that he should be at any meetings addressing the Car Show.  He discussed the responsibility of the Council with regard to a Car Show.  
Mayor’s Report:
Mayor Fischer stated she was requested by Lois Gorbach, Council Member Gorbach’s wife, to report on his condition.  She continued that he had an intestinal blockage, hae a stent inserted, and will be going through a non-evasive second (2nd) procedure.  Mayor Fischer continued that Council Member Jordan has pneumonia/bronchitis.  She wished them both good health.  Mayor Fischer also discussed the shore erosion on Singer Island during Hurricane Matthew.  She reiterated how the Town’s beaches are still being eroded, and the importance of protecting our beaches.  
Reports from Members of Council:
Vice-Mayor Flagello thanked Council for recognizing his Mom, Lucille, with a Certificate.  He commented how the Town of South Palm Beach was a great Town.  Vice-Mayor Flagello also stated how the Town dodged the bullet with Hurricane Matthew.  He wished a speedy recovery to both Council Members who were ill.  Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed Palmsea’s sand endurance through the hurricane.

Council Member Gottlieb reported that the Town has been blessed and should be thankful for everything in Town.  He commended Town Manager Vitas for his great efforts with the budget.  Council Member Gottlieb discussed his concern with the Zika problems, and spraying.  He addressed the underground utilities in the Town of Palm Beach being done, and how that cannot be considered in Town of South Palm Beach due to the hardened poles and hardened wires.  Council Member Gottlieb reported that he will be in attendance at the League of Cities Meeting, being held the next day.      
Public Comments: 

Mark Weisman, Dune Deck (3610) discussed how he sat on the City Commission, in Parkland, Florida.  He stated what a great meeting this was, and how he enjoyed it.  Mr. Weisman commented that there were ten (10) more people than Parkland gets at a Council Meeting, with a population of thirty thousand (30,000) residents. 
Adjournment:

Vice-Mayor Flagello announced the upcoming meetings’ schedule:
· Council Workshop Meeting November 10, 2016 at 1:00 P.M.

· Next Regular Council Meeting November 15, 2016 at 7:00 P.M.

· Regular Council Meeting December 20, 2016 at 7:00 P.M.
M
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Mayor Fischer to adjourn the meeting. Upon vote, motion passed 3-0.

Mayor Fischer adjourned the meeting at 8:00 p.m.

____________________________

                   _______________________ ______  
Maylee De Jesus, CMC                                                   Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer, Mayor
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